

# Nuclear Energy and Techno-Nationalism in Egypt

**HEBA TAHA** 

#### Recommendations

- For policy leaders and practitioners in Egypt, the decision-making processes surrounding
  the power plant should be more transparent and inclusive. Discussions and debates about
  the project, including its feasibility and necessity, need to incorporate a larger number of
  stakeholders from Egyptian society, including detractors.
- For those involved in building the power plant, there needs to be more openness and consultation with the public about technological processes and their potential failures. The limitations of technology should be discussed more openly and critically. The current approach of technological fetishism and securitisation of the power plant may result in blindness to accidents and risks, thereby maintaining vulnerability.
- For other African states considering nuclear energy options, the questions raised by the
  Egyptian case study about the feasibility and necessity of such a project particularly owing to
  its large cost may offer insights in terms of re-assessing or re-appraising their commitment
  to a large-scale nuclear project.



# **Executive summary**

Egypt's plans to build a nuclear power plant in Dabaa (a city on the Mediterranean Sea), in agreement with Russia's ROSATOM, are underway. This policy briefing describes the politics behind the project. To do so, it first provides a background of the project, including a historical overview of Egyptian proposals and pauses in terms of nuclear energy development. Each of the country's past presidents harboured nuclear aspirations, which are only now coming to fruition. Second, it illustrates the ways in which the nuclear energy venture is the crowning glory of a series of mega-projects with a techno-nationalist undertone currently pursued by the Egyptian government.

## Introduction

Egypt's nuclear ambitions have a long history. The country launched a civilian nuclear programme in 1954, two years after its independence from the UK. The aspiration was based on a combination of technological modernism and hopes of playing a leadership role in the Arab world and the Non-Aligned Movement. The idea of a nuclear programme – even a nuclear energy programme – is thus historically associated with national pride, and each of the country's presidents has had nuclear aspirations. After more than 60 years, Egypt's nuclear dream is finally being realised.

# Origins and history of nuclear energy in Egypt

In 1958 Egyptian president Gamal Abd al-Nasser acquired a pilot plant from the Soviet Union, which became operational three years later at Inshas – and is still operational today, in a facility focusing on industrial and agricultural research. Under Nasser, Egypt began to invest heavily in nuclear science and technology, and, compared with the rest of the Arab world, had highly trained nuclear scientists. This investment reflected its early motivation to pursue a nuclear weapons programme. In 1964 Nasser proposed Sidi Krir (west of Alexandria) as the site of a facility with a nuclear reactor, but the project never materialised. The Six-Day War in 1967 ultimately overshadowed these plans.

After Nasser's death, his successor Anwar al-Sadat sought to restart the project, but it also failed to take off. In 1974 Sadat issued a joint statement with US president Richard Nixon, announcing US plans to assist Egypt with the construction of nuclear power plants subject to International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) safeguards. These plans fell apart shortly afterwards amid US concerns in the aftermath of the <u>Indian nuclear test</u>, which

Frank Barnaby, *The Invisible Bomb: The Nuclear Arms Race in the Middle East* (London: IB Tauris, 1989), 83. Barnaby estimated in 1989 that there were around 500 nuclear scientists working at Egyptian facilities.

<sup>2</sup> Maria Rost Rublee, "Egypt's Nuclear Weapons Program: Lessons Learned", Nonproliferation Review 13, no. 3 (2006): 555-567.

demonstrated how civilian nuclear technology could be used to develop a military nuclear programme.<sup>3</sup>

In 1981 a presidential decree by then president Hosni Mubarak suggested Dabaa as the site of an electricity-generating power plant. The site was deemed to be the most feasible one for the project, based on studies contracted by the Egyptian government.<sup>4</sup> This was attributed to its proximity to water, distance from the seismic belt, groundwater movement, and low population density.<sup>5</sup> However, Egypt's pursuit of the reactors was frozen indefinitely in 1986, owing to concerns following the <u>Chernobyl disaster</u> in Soviet Ukraine.<sup>6</sup>

During the 1990s the capacity of the Inshas reactor was increased. Egypt acquired another research reactor from Argentina in 1992, also placed at Inshas and inaugurated in 1998. In addition to the two research reactors, the Inshas facility consists of a pilot plant for low enriched uranium fuel manufacturing<sup>7</sup> and a pilot-scale conversion plant (all under the safeguards of the IAEA) as well as an accelerator, a heavy-water laboratory and a cyclotron.

Under Mubarak, plans to construct a nuclear power plant were revived in September 2006 as a result of increasing energy needs coupled with rising oil and gas prices.<sup>8</sup> The project was proposed by Mubarak's son, Gamal, who had played a role in Egypt's economic liberalisation and was widely perceived as being groomed for succession.<sup>9</sup> After the project gained parliamentary approval, Cairo signed a \$200 million contract with Australian engineering consultancy firm WorleyParsons in 2009 to advise on the specifications of the power plant.<sup>10</sup>

In the period between 2011 and 2013, after Mubarak was ousted in the wake of the Arab Spring, the project was not cancelled or officially frozen but little progress was made. Dabaa was still deemed the most suitable site for a nuclear reactor, although the <u>Fukushima Daiichi disaster</u> in March 2011 led to renewed questions about nuclear energy and safety.<sup>11</sup>

- J Samuel Walker, "Nuclear Power and Nonproliferation: The Controversy over Nuclear Exports, 1974–1980", *Diplomatic History* 25, no. 2 (2001): 215–249; US Government, "US Foreign Policy and the Export of Nuclear Technology to the Middle East, Hearing before the Subcommittees on International Organizations and Movements and on the Near East and South Asia of the Committee on Foreign Affairs, House of Representatives, Ninety Third Congress, Second Session, June 25; July 9, 18; and September 16, 1974" (Washington DC: US Government Printing Office, 1974), 168–170.
- 4 Mohamed M Megahed, "Feasibility of Nuclear Power and Desalination", Desalination 246, no. 1-3 (2009): 238-256.
- 5 Megahed, "Feasibility of Nuclear Power", 244.
- 6 "Egypt Unveils Nuclear Power Plan", BBC News, September 25, 2006, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle\_east/5376860.stm.
- 7 See NTI, "Fuel Manufacturing Pilot Plant (FMPP)", https://www.nti.org/learn/facilities/359/.
- 8 Charles K Ebinger and Sharon Squassoni, "Industry and Emerging Nuclear Energy Markets", in *Business and Nonproliferation:*Industry's Role in Safeguarding a Nuclear Renaissance, eds. John P Banks and Charles K Ebinger (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2011), 66-120.
- Dominic Moran, "Egypt's Nuclear Imbroglio", ETH Zurich, Center for Security Studies, <a href="https://css.ethz.ch/en/services/digital-library/article.html/106118">https://css.ethz.ch/en/services/digital-library/article.html/106118</a>; "Egypt and Nuclear Power: Nuclear Succession", *The Economist*, September 28, 2006, <a href="https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2006/09/28/nuclear-succession">https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2006/09/28/nuclear-succession</a>.
- Tanya Ogilvie-White and Maria Rost Rublee, "The Nuclear Energy Aspirants: Egypt and Vietnam", in *Slaying the Nuclear Dragon:*Disarmament Dynamics in the Twenty-first Century, eds. Tanya Ogilvie-White and David Santoro (Athens, GA: University of Georgia Press, 2012), 151-187.
- 11 Charles K Ebinger and Sharon Squassoni, "Industry and Emerging Nuclear Energy Markets", in *Business and Nonproliferation:*Industry's Role in Safeguarding a Nuclear Renaissance, eds. John P Banks and Charles K Ebinger (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2011), 96.

Residents of Dabaa, who were still being relocated, became vocal in their opposition to the project and the government's unrealised promises of development.<sup>12</sup> Amid the revolutionary fervour of the Arab Spring, thousands of residents of Dabaa and other neighbouring towns staged frequent sit-in protests at the site. These protests resulted in clashes that left several people injured and led to a semblance of a grassroots anti-nuclear movement.<sup>13</sup>

The project was restarted in earnest in 2014 after Abd al-Fattah al-Sisi became president. Sisi managed to strike a deal with the Dabaa community – they would halt their opposition and in return a new tourist city would be constructed in the area, along with other short-term benefits. The armed forces, which are involved in an array of construction projects, became the main interlocutors with residents, and subsequently built the new Dabaa city at a cost of EGP<sup>14</sup> 1 billion (approximately \$62 million), where residents are expected to be given new homes in compensation.<sup>15</sup>

# Mega-projects and a return to technonationalism

Sisi's approach to economic development is based on the establishment of mega development projects. Examples of these include the expansion of the Suez Canal (inaugurated in 2015 to a great deal of fanfare); the construction of a new administrative capital on the outskirts of Cairo, <sup>16</sup> among dozens of proposed 'new' cities; and a new large-scale Egyptian Museum. This approach, along with Egypt's history of ambitious yet failed projects, <sup>17</sup> provides the context in which the nuclear energy project must be understood. <sup>18</sup>

The professed objective of the Dabaa power plant is to achieve self-sufficiency in energy amid the growing demands of an increasing population (currently estimated at 100 million people). Yet the project has also continuously been framed as one of national prestige. In political speeches the plant has been likened to other moments celebrated and commemorated in Egyptian national discourse, such as the 1973 October War.<sup>19</sup>

- 12 Jack Shenker, The Egyptians: A Radical History of Egypt's Unfinished Revolution (New York: The New Press, 2016).
- 13 Jeannie L Sowers, Environmental Politics in Egypt: Activists, Experts and the State (London: Routledge, 2013), 166.
- 14 Currency code for the Egyptian pound.
- Osman El Sharnouby, "Cause for Celebration? From Opposition to Acceptance of the Dabaa Nuclear Power Plant", *Mada Masr*, March 15, 2017, https://madamasr.com/en/2017/03/15/feature/politics/cause-for-celebration-from-opposition-to-acceptance-of-the-dabaa-nuclear-power-plant/.
- Rachel Keeton and Michelle Provoost, "New Cities in the Sand: Inside Egypt's Dream to Conquer the Desert", *The Guardian*, July 10, 2019, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2019/jul/10/new-cities-in-the-sand-inside-egypts-dream-to-conquer-the-desert">https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2019/jul/10/new-cities-in-the-sand-inside-egypts-dream-to-conquer-the-desert</a>.
- 17 See David Sims, Egypt's Desert Dreams: Development or Disaster? (Cairo: The American University of Cairo Press, 2015).
- 18 Maged Mandour, "Sisi's Vanity Projects", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 6, 2019, <a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/79625">https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/79625</a>.
- Sami Abdelrahman, "New Chairman of the Nuclear Power Plants Authority in First Dialogue with 'Rosa el Youssef", Non-Proliferation Policy Education Center, November 15, 2017, <a href="http://www.npolicy.org/article.php?aid=1357&rtid=14">http://www.npolicy.org/article.php?aid=1357&rtid=14</a>; State Information Service, "Nuclear Project Abdel Nasser's Dream", <a href="https://www.sis.gov.eg/section/4683/4685?lang=en-us&lang=en-

Another indication of the project's techno-nationalist aspect is its localisation. This was given as one of the reasons why Egypt chose the Russian proposal (along with its having no political conditionalities).<sup>20</sup> According to reports in 2017, the Nuclear Research Centre at Inshas employs 1 400 scientists in the fields of nuclear science and engineering, as well as 2 300 technical and 1 300 administrative staff.<sup>21</sup> The Nuclear Power Plants Authority (NPPA) has emphasised the government's prioritisation of further indigenous expertise, such as the bid to nationalise nuclear technology.<sup>22</sup> However, despite the discourse of localisation and nationalism, there are concerns that the project is creating a reliance on international expertise and materials, leaving Cairo vulnerable and potentially jeopardising its aim of self-sufficiency.

Currently, the Dabaa project is funded mainly through a loan from ROSATOM of \$25 billion, repayable over 22 years.<sup>23</sup> The rest of the money will be raised by the Egyptian government. While reports state that China, France, Japan, the US and South Korea had also submitted tenders for the project, the process through which Russia was chosen was not open to the public.<sup>24</sup> The official website of the State Information Service of the Egyptian government simply states that the decision was made 'after in-depth studies'.<sup>25</sup> Similarly, the head of the NPPA, Amjad al-Wakil, alluded to the internal nature of the decision-making process, stating: 'After studying the result of the negotiations with these countries, Russia was chosen as a strategic partner to participate in implementing the Egyptian nuclear programme.' Al-Wakil has argued that the nuclear power plant will bring Egypt revenues of over \$264 million over its 60-year lifespan, but it is unclear how he arrived at this figure.<sup>27</sup>

Meanwhile, basic information, such as what will be done with spent fuel, has not been clarified, despite the associated risks. Some sources suggested that Egypt would export spent fuel to Russia, where it would be placed in uniquely fortified glass bottles before being sent back to Egypt for storage.<sup>28</sup> Such a re-importing practice raises a number of compliance issues. When asked about the risks of this agreement, the head of the NPPA dismissed it as a rumour. Spent fuel, he said, would be kept in containers and potentially used for other technologies; after 100 years it would be disposed of after 'applying the proper methods followed in all states worldwide'.<sup>29</sup> This confusion and misinformation can

- 20 Walaa Hussein, "Russia to Build Egyptian Nuclear Reactor", *Al-Monitor*, September 4, 2015, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/fr/originals/2015/09/egypt-russia-offer-build-nuclear-reactor.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/fr/originals/2015/09/egypt-russia-offer-build-nuclear-reactor.html</a>.
- 21 Sarah Burkhard et al., *Nuclear Infrastructure and Proliferation Risks of the United Arab Emirates, Turkey, and Egypt*, Report (Washington DC: Institute for Science and International Security, August 25, 2017), <a href="https://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Middle East Proliferation Assessments 25Aug2017 Final.pdf">https://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Middle East Proliferation Assessments 25Aug2017 Final.pdf</a>.
- 22 Abdelrahman, "New Chairman of the Nuclear".
- 23 The full text of the agreement can be found in Russian at http://docs.cntd.ru/document/420328070.
- 24 Walaa Hussein, "Russia to Build Egyptian Nuclear Reactor".
- 25 SIS, "Nuclear Project Abdel Nasser's Dream".
- 26 Abdelrahman. "New Chairman of the Nuclear".
- 27 "Russia Lends Egypt \$25 Billion for Dabaa Nuclear Power Plant", *Al-Monitor*, February 26, 2020, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/</a> originals/2020/02/power-plant-nuclear-egypt-russia-loan.html.
- 28 Rasha Mahmoud, "Egypt Presses Ahead with Nuclear Power", *Al-Monitor*, April 30, 2019, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/04/egypt-dabaa-site-license-nuclear-power-station.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/04/egypt-dabaa-site-license-nuclear-power-station.html</a>.
- 29 A transcript of the interview is available at "The First Official Responsible for El Dabaa Nuclear Project in an Interview with Sada Al-Balad News: The Reactor is in its Preliminary Stage", Nuclear Power Plants Authority, September 3, 2018, <a href="https://nppa.gov.eg/en/the-first-official-responsible-for-el-dabaa-nuclear-project-in-an-interview-with-sada-al-balad-news-the-reactor-is-in-its-preliminary-stage/">https://nppa.gov.eg/en/the-first-official-responsible-for-el-dabaa-nuclear-project-in-an-interview-with-sada-al-balad-news-the-reactor-is-in-its-preliminary-stage/</a>.

be attributed to a lack of consultation in the public space, as well as a lack of transparency in the tender process.

# Safety concerns

After the <u>August 2019 nuclear explosion</u> at the Russian naval testing range in Severodvinsk, civil society expressed growing concerns over the safety of the Dabaa reactor. The explosion took place at a ROSATOM-controlled test base and killed five nuclear scientists, leading Egyptians to question the company's expertise and whether the same mistakes would be repeated during construction at Dabaa. They questioned whether there were potential technical defects in modern Russian reactors. The Egyptian government argued that these fears were 'misplaced and exaggerated'.<sup>30</sup>

In response to general concerns regarding radioactive material, Egyptian official sources frequently refer to ROSATOM sources, declaring that Dabaa will be the 'world's safest and ... fully fortified against any earthquake'. The head of the NPPA also said that '[a]II safety and security factors related to the construction and operation process and all the following stages have been taken into consideration'. He stated that, using the 'most recent technological methods in the world', the reactors would be designed to automatically shut down in the event of a malfunction. Indeed, the NPPA's official website has a section on 'safety' that similarly emphasises technological responses to safety concerns. This combination of technological fetishism with national prestige has been the driving force of these top-down modernist projects, at the expense of public consultation and transparency.

## Conclusion

After five decades of to-ing and fro-ing by successive governments over Egypt's construction of a nuclear power plant, the project is now officially in progress. It has been treated as a strategic and symbolic national issue that is beyond debate or consensus. As a nationalist mega-project, the nuclear power plant needs to be contextualised and understood through this political framework, rather than merely assessed according to energy and/or economic aspects. In particular, the reluctance to discuss any risks associated with the reactor is worrying, demonstrating both an ideological commitment to the project and a technological fetishism.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Qalaq misri min infijar rusiya al-nawawi wa-makhawif min mufa'il al-dabaa" (Egyptian Concern over Russia's Nuclear Explosion and Fears about the Dabaa Reactor), Al Jazeera, August 16, 2019, <a href="https://ajm.me/fkpb2">https://ajm.me/fkpb2</a>; "Ru'b wa-sukhriya fi misr bi-sabab al-hadith al-nawawi al-rusi" (Horror and Ridicule in Egypt because of the Russian Nuclear Accident), <a href="https://p.dw.com/p/3NqNR?maca=ar">Deutsche Welle, August 13, 2019, <a href="https://p.dw.com/p/3NqNR?maca=ar">https://p.dw.com/p/3NqNR?maca=ar</a>.

<sup>31</sup> Taha Saker, "Dabaa Nuclear Plant Will Be World's Safest: Ros Atom Vice President", Egypt Independent, December 17, 2017, https://www.egyptindependent.com/dabaa-nuclear-plant-will-worlds-safest-ros-atom-vice-president/.

<sup>32 &</sup>quot;Russia Lends Egypt \$25 Billion".

<sup>33</sup> NPPA, "El-DaBaa NPP Project: Safety", https://nppa.gov.eg/en/el-dabaa-npp-project-2/#Safety.

#### **Author**

#### Heba Taha

is an affiliate with Nuclear Knowledges at Sciences Po Paris and a lecturer at Leiden University in the Netherlands. Her research lies at the intersection of economy and militarism, and she is interested in exploring the history and politics of nuclear technology in the Middle East.

## **Acknowledgement**

SAIIA is grateful to the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs for supporting the 'Atoms for Development' project.

### **About SAIIA**

SAIIA is an independent, non-government think tank whose key strategic objectives are to make effective input into public policy, and to encourage wider and more informed debate on international affairs, with particular emphasis on African issues and concerns.

SAIIA's policy briefings are intended for use by policymakers, whether in government or business. They are concise, providing a brief analysis of the issue at hand, and make policy recommendations.

#### Cover image

Egyptian president Abdel Fattah el-Sisi (back-R) and his Russian counterpart Vladimir Putin (back-L) applaud as Egypt's electricity and renewable energy minister, Mohamed Shaker (R), shakes hands with Alexei Likkhachev, the director general of Russia's Atomic Energy Corporation Rosatom, after signing a bilateral agreement in Cairo on December 11, 2017. Egypt and Russia signed a final contract for the building of Egypt's first nuclear power plant, during a visit to Cairo by Putin (Khaled Desouki/AFP via Getty Images)

All rights reserved. Copyright is vested in the South African Institute of International Affairs and the authors, and no part may be reproduced in whole or in part without the express permission, in writing, of the publisher.



Jan Smuts House, East Campus, University of the Witwatersrand PO Box 31596, Braamfontein 2017, Johannesburg, South Africa Tel +27 (0)11 339-2021 • Fax +27 (0)11 339-2154 www.saiia.org.za • info@saiia.org.za